
MINUTES 
 

CELS Faculty and Professional Staff Meeting – May 3, 2016

1. The meeting was called to order at 9:05 a.m. on Tuesday, May 3, 2016 in CBLS 100, Dean John Kirby 
presiding.  The following faculty and professional staff members were present:  Abedon, Adams, Amador, 
Anderson, August, Bailey, Bengtson, Bidwell, Blackwood, Bourassa, Brown, D., Brown, R., Camberg, 
Cardace, Cary, Clinton, Delgido, Dewsbury, Engelhart, Englander, English, Fastovsky, Fontes-Barros, 
Forrester G, Forrester L, Frazier, Frost, Gold, Goldsmith, Gomez-Chiarri, Gottschalk-Druschke, Grandidge, 
Guilfoos,  Hamidzada, Heine, Herron, Howlett, Humphries, Irvine, Jenkins B, Jenkins V, Karako, Karraker, 
Kirby, Kolbe, LaBash, Laliberte, Lane, Lang, Legere, Link, Macinko, Mallilo, Martin, Mather, Maynard, 
Melanson, Meyerson, Mitkowski, Morreira, Morris, Moseman-Valtierra, Nelson, Neptin, Opaluch, Palmer, 
Paquette, Paton, Petersson, Pradhanang,  Rhodes, Rice, Savage, Sheely, Silvia, Snyder, Sperry, Sproul, 
Sullivan, Sun, Thompson, Thornber,  Trandafir, Travis, Tremblay, Uchida, E., Uchida, H., Van Buren, Van 
Sciver, Veeger, Vetvois, Vieira, Wang, Webb, and Zhang Y.    

2. The Minutes from the December 14, 2015 CELS Faculty and Professional Staff Meeting were approved.  

3. Announcements/Correspondence:
a.  Dean Kirby reported on the results of the Spring College Elections and welcomed the newly elected 

officers for the 2016-17 Academic Year:
1) Faculty Senators for the 2016-2019 term are Mark Stolt (NRS) and Thomas Boving (GEO)
2) Faculty Senator to serve the unexpired term 2016-17 is Todd Guilfoos (ENRE)
3) CELS Faculty Secretary to serve until 2019 is Michael Rice (FAVS)
4) Members of the CELS Curriculum Committee serving to 2019 are Katherine Petersson 
(FAVS), Joel Chandlee (CMB) and David Bidwell (MAF)
5) Members of the CELS Space Committee serving to 2019 are Richard Burroughs (MAF) and 
Corey Lang (ENRE)
6) Members of the CELS Research Committee serving to 2019 are Marta Gomez-Chiarri 
(FAVS) and Scott McWilliams (NRS)
7) Member of the CELS Commencement Committee serving until 2019, Anthony Malillo (FAVS);

*note: one seat on the CELS Commencement Committee expiring 2018 remains vacant
8) Member of the CELS Bylaws Committee serving until 2019, Brian Maynard (PLS)
9) Member of Senate Curricular Affairs Committee serving until 2019
10) Member representing CELS on the Senate Information Technology, Infrastructure, 
Communications & Networking Committee until 2019, Brian Maynard (PLS)

Dean Kirby offered his congratulations to the new CELS elected representatives.   As is customary, 
new Senators take office with the May Senate Meeting on May 5 and the new or reelected CELS 
Committee members begin office with the annual Spring Faculty and Staff Meeting on May 3.

b.  Dean Kirby provided information about the status of upcoming faculty searches.  

c.  The 2016 CELS Excellence Awards were announced as is customary by the previous recipients:
1.  Staff Excellence Award:   Nasir Hamidzada
2.  Teaching Excellence Award:  Brian Dewsbury

1



3.  Research Excellence Award:  Simon Engelhart

d.  Dean Kirby announced the following CELS Faculty retirements:
1.  Professor David Bengtson  FAVS
2.  Professor Linda Hufnagel   BIO
3.  Professor Jay Sperry  CMB
Additionally, Associate Dean Richard Rhodes and Jason Ramsay will be leaving CELS

e.  Dean Kirby reported on the promotion of the following CELS faculty members:
1. Nancy Karraker -- to Associate Professor
2. Barbara Payne -- to Associate Research Professor
3. Kathleen Melanson -- to Full Professor
4. Evan Preisser -- to Full Professor
5. Carol Thornber -- to Full Professor
6. Catherine English -- step increase to Full Professor III

f.  Dean Kirby announced Service Longevity Awards for the following CELS Staff:
1. Debra Bourassa -- 15 years
2. Narfrett Connor -- 40 years

4.  Reports of Standing Committees:
a)   Curriculum Committee:   The Curriculum Committee report was given by Prof. Cathy English.   She 

reported the committee's accomplishments of the past year as posted on the CELS Curriculum 
Committee website:  http://web.uri.edu/celsgov/curriculum-committee/   And she reported that the 
course and curriculum review tracking system implemented by the Faculty Senate has been up 
and running and accessible at: http://www.uri.edu/facsen/tracker.html    Prof. English thanked 
outgoing members of the committee.  Te report of the Curriculum Committee is presented in 
Appendix I.

b)   Research Committee:  There was no report from the Research Committee
     c)   Associate Dean Sheely gave the report on the Cooperative Extension and Outreach Coordinating 

Committee.  The effort to engage in Strategic Planning for all of RI Cooperation is underway with 
meetings to be held through the summer.

     d)  Professor Lane provided a brief report of the Space Committee activities over the last year.   
e)  Professor Mallilo provided the report of the Commencement Committee.   The committee had been 

working diligently on preparations for the May 16 Graduate Student Ceremony and for the May 17 
Undergraduate Ceremony.  Details of his report are in Appendix II of these Minutes.   Professor 
Mallilo expressed a need for additional Faculty Marshals at Graduation and urged any faculty 
member willing to serve as a marshal to contact him or any of the other members of the committee.

      f)   Ms. Fontes-Barros presented the report of the Diversity Committee.  She reported the development
of a guide for processed developed by the committee.  She discussed the new CELS Seeds of 
Success (SOS) Program for under represented students in the College 
(http://web.uri.edu/cels/seeds-of-success/), and the new Science and Engineering Fellows 
Program, jointly developed by CELS and the College of Engineering 
(http://web.uri.edu/cels/science-and-engineering-fellows/).   These two new initiatives are expected 
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to increase both recruitment and retention of students from under represented backgrounds and 
there is some indication of initial success.

       g)   Professor Lane presented the report of the Bylaws and Review Committee.   There was a proposal
from the Executive Council to amend the bylaws to reduce the number of members on CELS 
Committees due to lack of numbers of faculty embers interested in serving.   The proposed bylaws 
changes as communicated from the Executive Council are as follows:

Art Gold (Marian Goldsmith seconded) moves that the Executive Council pass the following 
changes to the CELS bylaws: Additions are highlighted in yellow.  Deletions are denoted by 
strikethrough.  Note: Section 11.1.2 applies to the Curriculum Committee:

11.1.2 Members. There shall be four (4) members a representative of each Department on the 
committee. Terms will be consistent with the language for the rest of CELS committees per 
Section 9 of these bylaws. The Associate Dean for Academic Affairs shall serve as an ex officio 
member of this Committee.
11.2.2 Members. The Research Committee shall be composed of three (3) seven (7) Faculty 
members and shall be maintained with nominees selected by the departments and appointment 
made by the dean. Terms will be consistent with the language for the rest of CELS committees 
per Section 9 of these bylaws. The Associate Dean for Research shall serve ex officio.
11.4.2 Members. The space committee shall be composed of four (4) seven (7) Faculty members
and shall be maintained with nominees selected by the departments and elected by the college. 
Terms will be consistent with the language for the rest of CELS committees per Section 9 of 
these bylaws. The Associate Dean for Research and Outreach shall serve in an ex-officio 
capacity and shall be responsible for maintaining the space inventory database on behalf of the 
Space Committee.

Considerable discussion ensued.  Concern was expressed that there may not be sufficient 
departmental representation on critical committees such as the CELS Curriculum Committee and 
the Space Committee.  

There was a motion by Professor Sullivan, seconded by Professor Maynard to table the motion 
and hold for further study by the Bylaws Committee.      The motion passed unanimously.

5. Old Business:
        There was no old business

6.    New Business:
        There was no new business

The meeting was adjourned at 11:15 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Michael A. Rice, Secretary of the CELS Faculty
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Appendix I  --  Report of the CELS Curriculum Committee

4



5



6



Appendix II Commencement Committee Notes
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